



Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) in the Middle East: A Call for a Unified Response

Tania Sawaya^{1†}, Tala Ballouz^{2†}, Hassan Zaraket^{3†} and Nesrine Rizk^{4*†}

¹ Division of Biology and Medicine, Undergraduate Program in Biology, Department of Molecular Microbiology and Immunology, Brown University, Providence, RI, United States, ² Department of Public Health, Epidemiology Biostatistics and Prevention Institute, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland, ³ Department of Experimental Pathology, Immunology, and Microbiology, Center of Infectious Disease, Faculty of Medicine, American University of Beirut, Beirut, Lebanon, ⁴ Division of Infectious Diseases, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, American University of Beirut Medical Center, Beirut, Lebanon

Keywords: COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2, Middle East, Arab league, pandemic preparedness and response, coronavirus disease

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Zisis Kozlakidis, International Agency For Research On Cancer (IARC), France

Reviewed by: Rana Daiani.

Hana Dajani, Hashemite University, Jordan Pam Dachung Luka, National Veterinary Research Institute (NVRI), Nigeria

*Correspondence:

Nesrine Rizk nr00@aub.edu.lb

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Infectious Diseases Surveillance, Prevention and Treatment, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

> **Received:** 31 March 2020 **Accepted:** 07 May 2020 **Published:** 19 May 2020

Citation:

Sawaya T, Ballouz T, Zaraket H and Rizk N (2020) Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) in the Middle East: A Call for a Unified Response. Front. Public Health 8:209. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00209 The Middle East—traditionally considered to be composed of the Arab-speaking countries in the Eastern Mediterranean region in addition to Iran—has continuously been considered a hotspot for infectious diseases (1). In addition to cross-border travel, its countries attract millions of international travelers each year for tourism, business, and pilgrimage. Furthermore, it remains an area of political turmoil and economic instability. Middle Eastern nations vary greatly in resources, growth indices, and economic strengths (2). For that, budget gaps (3) and difficulty in securing essential resources could compromise the response to an infectious disease outbreak. Violent conflicts have weakened the health infrastructure of several countries in the region and displaced millions of people. The densely populated refugee camps are particularly worrying. Poor hygiene measures and fragmented access to healthcare (4) have rendered these populations more vulnerable to disease and left out of pandemic preparedness (5, 6). It is also worth noting that Middle Eastern populations have high rates of diabetes (7) and cardiovascular problems (8) that have been found to be risk factors for severe COVID-19 disease (9). For all of those reasons, the spread of COVID-19 in the region is particularly alarming and invites serious dialogue, transparency, and cooperation.

In March 2020, the WHO declared the novel coronavirus outbreak a pandemic. It has since triggered a global lockdown and disrupted international travel, causing an unprecedented economic crisis (10). The Middle East witnessed a rapid rise in the number of confirmed cases with Iran emerging as its epicenter. This outbreak comes as yet another striking reminder that the preparedness of Middle Eastern countries' healthcare systems for emerging global infectious diseases is still lagging (11). In addition, there have been no clear strategies or plans shared by countries in the region to suggest a coordinated response. The Arab League as an entity has not addressed this issue and pre-scheduled meetings were postponed due to the evolving COVID-19 situation. This appears as a missed opportunity for collaboration and cooperation between countries that share a lot more than borders.

Although there has not been a sign of a coordinated region-wide response yet, affected countries in the Middle East are trying to contain the outbreak individually. The response of those countries was variable and largely dictated by the mounting fear and rapid expansion of the COVID-19 outbreak worldwide (12). The rapid surge of COVID-19 in Iran was overwhelming and contributed to fueling the epidemic in nine neighboring countries and Canada (13, 14). Although initially criticized for underreporting cases, Iran's cooperation with the WHO's Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean (EMRO) seems to have been productive in making the reports more timely (15). The country's capacity

to deal with this pandemic, though, like many others' in the region, is limited (16). More recently, Egypt faced a rapid surge in the number of infections and deaths as public health measures were late to be introduced (17, 18). At the time of writing this piece, several countries are still reporting an increase in the number of cases, probably reflecting increased testing capacity (3, 19). In fact, many of the Gulf Cooperation Council's (GCC) countries have taken notable measures to increase testing and rank among the highest countries in the world in terms of tests per million inhabitants (20). However, concerns are high regarding a potential outbreak among migrant workers, most of whom live in substandard, and crowded conditions (12).

The WHO-EMRO developed a regional strategic preparedness and response plan to aid Middle Eastern countries in building capacity to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic at an attempt to build a coordinated response (3). Decisions to close borders and restrict travel from affected nations were taken by many countries in the region, albeit considered delayed by some (21). At this point, most countries are under lockdown and are only admitting flights in the case of repatriation, cargo, or humanitarian aid. Some nations have also banned the exportation of medical supplies to ensure local demand is met (3). Countries such as Lebanon and the UAE took early measures to contain the outbreak, enforcing school closures, and other forms of social distancing. Authorities in Saudi Arabia canceled Umrah pilgrimage and access to Mecca to non-residents in an effort to contain the rapidly-spreading virus (22). Now with the start of Ramadan, the regional, and local agencies are also promoting safe practices (3). Governments and the WHO have resorted to TV and social media outlets and even mobile operators (23) to spread awareness and promote physical distancing while fighting the "infodemic" throughout the Middle East.

It is worth noting that the region had already witnessed outbreaks of the two other novel coronaviruses, SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV, as well as the 2009 H1N1 pandemic. Affected countries had consequently learned some lessons in terms of handling outbreaks (24, 25). For example, shortly after the discovery of MERS-CoV, the Saudi ministry of health established the Command and Control System and the Saudi Center for Disease Control and Prevention. Today, they lead the country's frontline response to SARS-CoV-2. Other countries like Qatar put together emergency preparedness plans that have effectively reduced the number of MERS-CoV cases (26) over the last 8 years. Most of the countries in the region also established national influenza centers following the 2009 H1N1 pandemic, many of which were supported by the WHO's Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Framework (PIPF). More recently, Dubai has emerged as the transportation hub for WHO relief efforts, handling over 88% of worldwide aide shipments. Kuwait also topped the WHO COVID-19 relief fund donors list with over 40 million USD (3). Thus, the Middle East possesses different levels of expertise, frontline experience, logistical skills, and financial resources that, if shared, could be greatly beneficial for its populations and ramp up the effectiveness of its countries' prevention and response plans. So why has that cooperation not happened yet? And how different would the situation be if countries had worked together from the start?

The political divides are probably the main obstacle to more collaboration among Middle Eastern countries as tensions and polarization weigh on diplomatic relationships. The Gulf Cooperation Council-comprising the UAE, KSA, Oman, Kuwait, Qatar, and Bahrain-has emerged as best prepared to respond to this pandemic as argued for above, while countries like Yemen (27), Libya and Syria, and territories like the Gaza strip (28, 29) are nowhere near that capacity. Local protests were also undergoing in Iraq and Lebanon when confinement orders to curb the spread of the virus were issued. The variation in the number of cases between countries may also reflect the discrepancies in preparedness and response. For example, while Saudi Arabia has had more than 25,000 cases so far, Syria has reported only 44 cases. Similarly, the case fatality rate (CFR) is highly variable around the region, ranging from 0.2% in Djibouti to 7.0% in Sudan and Syria (excluding Yemen because of statistical unreliability) (19). It is also worth noting that, of all confirmed cases reported to the WHO-EMRO, only 3.4% have been documented in detail (3). This could seriously impede research in the region and discourage cooperation.

The region as a whole should help secure a budget to fund prevention and response efforts for internally displaced people, refugees, and migrant workers. In addition, a collective investment in telehealth or other methods to ensure care for chronic conditions for the length pandemic could be the base for a fruitful collaboration (30). Finally, detailed COVID-19 case report submissions to the WHO should drastically increase. This would secure a solid database for regional and local experts' research endeavors that will consequently inform policy and accurately document the epidemiology of COVID-19 in the Middle East. As most countries are studying strategies to re-open businesses and borders, regional cooperation may provide the necessary exchange of expertise, and resources to halt the virus' spread, and allow for a safe resumption of human activity. With no vaccine or approved treatment on the horizon, the COVID-19 pandemic is expected to linger, forcing countries everywhere to adapt to the new normal.

Although it may be too late to build a unified response for all of the Middle East it might not be too late to show some coordination—especially for richer states to provide logistical, technical, and financial assistance to their neighbors. Public health initiatives might be more effective if coordinated within subregions of the MENA namely the Maghreb (North Africa), Mashreq (Levant), and Gulf since they have more similar healthcare systems and demographics (31). The role of the WHO EMRO has been instrumental in bridging gaps and regional readiness. Aggressive containment efforts and significant public engagement should be urgently mobilized in the hopes of disrupting the spread of COVID-19 in the Middle East. No country is isolated from the other, so cooperation and coordination would only be beneficial in preventing a possible public health catastrophe. If we won't unite now, then when?

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NR conceived the presented idea. NR and TS wrote the manuscript with contribution from TB and HZ. All authors commented on and contributed to the shaping of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Buliva E, Elhakim M, Minh NNT, Elkholy A, Mala P, Abubakar A, et al. Emerging and reemerging diseases in the World Health Organization (WHO) Eastern Mediterranean Region—progress, challenges, and WHO initiatives. *Front Public Health*. (2017) 5:276. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2017.00276
- 2. World Bank. *MENA Economic Update*. (2020). Available online at: https:// www.worldbank.org/en/region/mena/publication/mena-economic-monitor (accessed May 01, 2020).
- WHO. (2020). Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Weekly Situation Report 06. Vol. Report 6. Available online at: http://www.emro.who.int/images/ stories/coronavirus/covid-19-sitrep-6.pdf?ua=1 (accessed May 02, 2020).
- Human Rights Watch. Lebanon: Refugees at Risk in COVID-19 Response. (2020). Available online at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/02/lebanonrefugees-risk-covid-19-response (accessed April 02, 2020).
- Kaddoura M, Allaham R, Abubakar A, Ezzeddine A, Barakat A, Mala P. Hepatitis A virus genotype IB outbreak among internally displaced persons, Syria. *Emerging Infectious Dis.* (2019) 26:369–71. doi: 10.3201/eid2602.190652
- Sharara SL, Kanj SS. War and infectious diseases: challenges of the Syrian Civil War. PLoS Pathog. (2014) 10:e1004438. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004438
- Abuyassin B, Laher I. Diabetes epidemic sweeping the Arab World. World J Diabetes. 7:165–74. doi: 10.4239/wjd.v7.i8.165
- Raal FJ, Alsheikh-Ali AA, Omar MI, Rashed W, Hamoui O, Kane A, et al. Cardiovascular risk factor burden in Africa and the Middle East across Country Income Categories: a *post-hoc* analysis of the cross-sectional Africa Middle East Cardiovascular Epidemiological (ACE) study. *Archiv Public Health.* 76:15. doi: 10.1186/s13690-018-0257-5
- Mehra MR, Desai SS, Kuy S, Henry TD, Patel AN. Cardiovascular disease, drug therapy, and mortality in Covid-19. N Engl J Med. (2020). doi: 10.1056/nejmoa2007621. [Epub ahead of print].
- Nicola M, Alsafi Z, Sohrabi C, Kerwan A, Al-Jabir A, Christos I, et al. The socio-economic implications of the Coronavirus and COVID-19 pandemic: a review. *Int J Surgery*. (2020). doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.04.018. [Epub ahead of print].
- Khan W, El Rifay A, Malik M, Kayali G. Influenza pandemic preparedness in the World Health Organization Eastern Mediterranean Region. *Eastern Mediterranean Health J.* (2019) 25:4. doi: 10.26719/emhj.18.070
- Goldstein E, Braunschweiger A. When Health Care Is Decimated By War: COVID-19 in the Middle East and North Africa. Human Rights Watch (2020). Available online at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/16/when-healthcare-decimated-war-covid-19-middle-east-and-north-africa (accessed May 05, 2020)
- WHO. WHO Team Arrives in Tehran to Support the COVID-19 Response. World Health Organization (2020). Available online at: http://www.emro. who.int/irn/iran-news/who-team-arrives-in-tehran-to-support-the-covid-19-response.html (accessed April 28, 2020)
- Schnirring L. Canada, Lebanon Report Iran-Linked COVID-19 Cases as Concerns Rise. University of Minnesota. Center for Infectious Disease Research and Policy (2020). Available online at: http://www.cidrap.umn.edu/ news-perspective/2020/02/canada-lebanon-report-iran-linked-covid-19cases-concerns-rise (accessed March 20, 2020)
- WHO-EMRO. WHO and Public Health Experts Conclude COVID-19 Mission to Islamic Republic of Iran. WHO-EMRO (2020). Available online at: http://www.emro.who.int/irn/iran-news/delegation-of-who-and-publichealth-experts-concludes-covid-19-mission-to-iran.html (accessed April 28, 2020)
- Takian, A, Raoofi A, Kazempour-Ardebil S. COVID-19 battle during the toughest sanctions against Iran. *Lancet.* 395:1035– 36. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30668-1
- Shama NM. In Egypt, the Coronavirus Poses a Political Threat. Foreign Policy (2020). Available online at: https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/30/egypt-sisicoronavirus-political-threat/ (accessed May 05, 2020)
- Middle East Monitor. Egypt's COVID-19 Crisis Worsens. Middle East Monitor (2020). Available online at: https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20200428egypts-covid-19-crisis-worsens/ (accessed May 05, 2020)

- WHO. Eastern Mediterranean Region COVID-19 Affected Countries. (2020). Available online https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiN2ExN at: WI3ZGQtZDk3My00YzE2LWFjYmQtNGMwZjk0OWQ1MjFhIiwidCI6I mY2MTBjMGI3LWJkMjQtNGIzOS04MTBiLTNkYzI4MGFmYjU5MCIsIm MiOjh9 (accessed May 05, 2020)
- Mumtaz G. Providing context for COVID-19 numbers in the Arab Region. Nat Middle East. (2020). doi: 10.1038/nmiddleeast.2020.45. [Epub ahead of print].
- 21. Cousins, S. Arab Countries Brace against COVID-19. *Nat Middle East.* (2020). doi: 10.1038/nmiddleeast.2020.36. [Epub ahead of print].
- 22. Ebrahim SH, Memish ZA. COVID-19: preparing for superspreader potential among umrah pilgrims to Saudi Arabia. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:10227. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30466-9
- 23. Telecom Review. COVID-19: Telcos to the Rescue. Telecom Review (2020). https://www.telecomreview.com/index.php/articles/ reports-and-coverage/3796-covid-19-telcos-to-the-rescue (accessed May 05, 2020)
- 24. Mounts MA, De La Rocque S, Fitzner J, Garcia E, Thomas Hl, Brown D, et al. The early response to a novel coronavirus in the Middle East. *Eastern Mediterranean Health J.* (2013) 19(Supp.1):19– 25. doi: 10.26719/2013.19.supp1.s19
- Malik M, Mahjour J. Closing the knowledge gaps on MERS: three and half years since its detection, what have we learnt and what needs to be done urgently? *Eastern Mediterranean Health J.* (2016) 22:85– 6. doi: 10.26719/2016.22.2.85
- 26. Varughese S, Read J, Al-Khal A, Salah S, El Deed Y, Cameron P. Effectiveness of the Middle East respiratory syndrome-coronavirus protocol in enhancing the function of an emergency department in Qatar. *Eur J Emergency Med.* (2015) 22:316–20. doi: 10.1097/MEJ.00000000000285
- WHO-EMRO. Survey Reveals Extent of Damage to Yemen's Health System. WHO-EMRO (2016). Available online at: http://www.emro.who.int/media/ news/survey-reveals-extent-of-damage-to-yemens-health-system.html (accessed April 07, 2020)
- Human Rights Watch. Joint Statement on Israel's Obligation Vis-a-Vis West Bank and Gaza in Face of Coronavirus Pandemic. Human Rights Watch (2020). Available online at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/07/jointstatement-israels-obligation-vis-vis-west-bank-and-gaza-face-coronavirus (accessed May 05, 2020)
- Human Rights Watch. Israel: Record-Low in Gaza Medical Permits. Human Rights Watch (2018). Available online at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/02/ 13/israel-record-low-gaza-medical-permits (accessed May 05, 2020)
- Portnoy J, Waller M, Elliott T. Telemedicine in the era of COVID-19. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2020) 8:1489–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2020. 03.008
- 31. Blair I, Grivna M, Ahmad Sharif A. The "Arab World" is not a useful concept when addressing challenges to Public Health, Public Health Education, and Research in the Middle East. *Front Public Health*. (2014) 2:30. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2014.00030

Disclosure: The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not reflect the views or policies of the American University of Beirut, the University of Zurich, or Brown University.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Sawaya, Ballouz, Zaraket and Rizk. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.